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City Commission Work Session                                                                      Mayor Reeves presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212 

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 PM                                                           

 

CITY COMMISSION MEMBERS PRESENT: Cory Reeves, Susan Wolff, Joe McKenney, Rick Tryon 

and Shannon Wilson. 

STAFF PRESENT: City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson; City 

Attorney David Dennis and Deputy City Attorney Rachel Taylor; Public Works Director Chris Gaub; 

Finance Deputy Director Kirsten Wavra; Planning and Community Development Director Brock Cherry; 

Municipal Court Judge Steve Bolstad and Court Supervisor Morgan Medvec; Fire Chief Jeremy Jones; 

Police Captain Rob Moccasin; and, Deputy City Clerk Darcy Dea. 

PUBLIC COMMENT 

 

None.   

 

1. LIBRARY IMPLEMENTATION UPDATE.  

Library Director Susie McIntyre reviewed and discussed the following PowerPoint: 
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Mayor Reeves inquired if the library collaborated with the Benefis or Great Falls Clinic with regard to 

enrolling children in the Dolly Parton Imagination Library.  He further inquired if the library would be 

bringing forth a bond.   

 

Library Director McIntyre replied that the library has not collaborated with either medical facility because 

of Health Insurance Portability and Accountability Act (HIPPA) issues and both facilities being 

understaffed.  The library has no plans to bring forth a bond.   There are plans to do a remodel; however, 

that would be funded through a capital campaign such as private donations, governmental and private 

grants. 

 

Commissioner Wilson mentioned that the 2022 Inflation Reduction Act created a $2 billion Environmental 

and Climate Justice Community Change Grant and the closing date for applications is November 2024. 
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Commissioner Tryon inquired how the library would make up the difference for the approximate $390,000 

more than what was on the ballot that the voters approved. 

 

Library Director McIntyre responded that would need to be a conversation between the Commission, 

Library Board and community.  The library would need 60% of the FY2025 operational budget in the 

Library fund on June 30, 2024 in order to avoid cash flow issues.  The mills are worth more; however, the 

library’s electrical costs have tripled and staff costs went up significantly.   

 

Commissioner Tryon explained that City staff needs to determine how to fund the dire needs of public 

safety with the upcoming budget.  Commissioner Tryon explained that he would like to see the 7 mills per 

the 1993 management agreement allocated for public safety. He inquired how the library would move 

forward with its plans for operational costs if the 7 mills was used for public safety.  He commented that 

Library Director McIntyre had indicated that the library might be faced with some severe cuts in services, 

layoffs and reduced hours; however, the City may be faced with the same issues if there is not a way to 

determine how to fund public safety.  Commissioner Tryon expressed concern about the Library Board 

not fully understanding and budgeting for the increase of electrical costs, union staff receiving an 8% raise 

and what the Library fund would need to prevent future cash flow issues. 

 

Library Director McIntyre responded that the Library Board was not aware that electrical costs would 

triple and union staff would receive an 8% raise when the original budget was put before the Commission 

in December 2022.  The discussion about electrical costs tripling was in the spring and historically, library 

union staff received 3% to 5% raises.  The Library Board would not have known that the Collective 

Bargaining Agreement that the Commission approved in July would give library union staff an 8% raise.  

With regard to the cash flow issue, Library Director McIntyre explained that there were conversations 

between the library, Finance Department and City Manager’s Office; however, she made an erroneous 

assumption that the general fund would cover it.  This was the first time that there was a Library Levy in 

20 years and the Library Board did not predict how big the cash flow would be. 

 

Commissioner Tryon explained that because the Library Board did not anticipate these costs in the budget 

and ballot language, the 7 mills per the 1993 management agreement could potentially be put back into 

the general fund in order to fund public safety needs.  He inquired how the library would meet the 60% 

by June 2024. 

 

Library Director McIntyre responded that the library would have to stay within its budget and hiring 

additional staff has been pushed back to April 2024.  She would not be asking for a subsidy in the general 

fund.  A proposed spending plan with the funding the library currently has would be brought before the 

Library Board at its next meeting.  The Library Board understands that hiring was pushed back in order 

to have enough salary savings to have the 60% by June 2024.  She added that if the Commission decides 

to renegotiate the 1993 management agreement, it is important to remember that a majority of the 

community voted for expanded library services. 

 

Commissioner Tryon responded that the community did not vote on the 1993 management agreement and 

may not have understood all of the nuances of the mill funding.  The City has been triaging public safety 

and it needs to be addressed.  Commissioner Tryon concluded that his main priority with the upcoming 
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budget process would be funding public safety services up to the level they need to be. 

  

Commissioner McKenney suggested that Library Director McIntyre, Library staff and the Library Board 

continue working through their challenges. 

 

Commissioner Wolff commented that she served on the Library Board and is aware of the hard work that 

the board does.  The library provides many services that make a difference, including the Dolly Parton 

Imagination Library.  She added that one may not always know what questions to ask when trying to 

achieve success.  Commissioner Wolff suggested that Library Director McIntyre continue working closely 

with the Finance Department and City Manager’s Office.  She commented that there would be difficult 

budget decisions; however, there is a need to do something with public safety.  She received clarification 

that the bookmobile’s main stops in the City are assisted living and daycare facilities.  Commissioner 

Wolff commended Library Director McIntyre for her efforts and successes that have already been done.                                                                                                            

 

2. LOCAL GOVERNMENT REVIEW – STUDY COMMISSION. 

City Manager Greg Doyon reported that the Local Government Review was initiated by the Montana 

Constitution and required every 10 years.  The purpose is for a study commission to look at the structure 

of local government and determine whether there should be a change.  The City has a Charter authorized 

under the State of Montana and dictates the form of government that it has.  State Law dictates the types 

and forms of government that local jurisdictions that are incorporated can have.  

A resolution must be adopted by the City Commission calling for an election on the question of conducting 

a local government review and establishing a study commission to do so and be submitted to the County 

Elections Administrator by March 11, 2024.  At the June 4, 2024 primary election, voters in the City will 

be asked whether they wish to have their form of local government reviewed.  If a majority of the electors 

are satisfied with the Commission-Manager form of government, the process ends here.  If a majority of 

the electors vote in favor a local government review, the study commission members would begin filing 

declarations for nomination as a study commission candidate for the November 5th general election. The 

study commission would research the current form of government and provide recommendations in 

2026/2027.  There would be a process by which the community would adopt the new form of government.  

The amount of $150,000 in the draft memo would potentially be increased because there would be 

additional expenses.  There is no space in the Civic Center for a study commission and an alternative 

location would be needed.  A study commission could also retain employees and services, which would 

be a cost for taxpayers. 

City Manager Doyon concluded that City staff would continue to work on the resolution, adjust some 

amounts and would be before the Commission prior to the March 5, 2024 Commission Meeting. 

Commissioner Tryon received clarification that the only thing the Commission needed to do by March 

11, 2024, was to adopt a resolution calling for an election on the question of whether the voters wanted to 

empower a study commission to conduct a local government review.  

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 
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City Manager Greg Doyon mentioned that City staff is continuing to work on the audio aspect of the Owl 

Video device. 

 

City Manager Doyon reported that a semi-annual budget review and CourseCo golf course update will be  

topics for the January 16, 2024 work session.  A Park and Recreation fee update and lead and copper rule 

update will be topics for the February 6, 2024 work session.  A House Bill 355 – award and funding 

recommendation discussion and storm water master plan update will be topics for the February 20, 2024 

work session. 

 

Commissioner McKenney requested that downtown parking challenges be added to an upcoming work 

session topic list. 

 

Mayor Reeves added that other communities in Montana do not have parking charges or provide free 

parking.  It would be worth exploring options to downtown parking. 

 

Commissioner Wilson suggested exploring more Americans with Disabilities (ADA) parking downtown. 

 

Commissioner Wolff added that several citizens are not tech-savvy with regard to the Passport Parking 

Mobile App and could also be a burden for those who do not have the app.  She requested that an energy-

consulting contract be added to an upcoming work session topic list.   

 

ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Reeves adjourned the informal work session of January 2, 2024 

at 6:40 p.m. 

 

 


